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do very heavy work, the Board deter-
mines that he or she can also do heavy, 
medium, light and sedentary work. 

§ 220.133 Skill requirements. 
(a) General. To evaluate skills and to 

help determine the existence in the na-
tional economy of work the claimant is 
able to do, occupations are classified as 
unskilled, semi-skilled, and skilled. In 
classifying these occupations, the 
Board uses materials published by the 
Department of Labor. 

(b) Unskilled work. Unskilled work is 
work which needs little or no judgment 
to do simple duties that can be learned 
on the job in a short period of time (30 
days). The job may or may not require 
considerable strength. A job is consid-
ered unskilled if the claimant can usu-
ally learn to do the job in 30 days, and 
little job training and judgment are 
needed. The claimant does not gain 
work skills by doing unskilled jobs. 
For example, jobs are considered un-
skilled if primary work duties are— 

(1) Handling; 
(2) Feeding; 
(3) Offbearing (placing or removing 

materials from machines which are 
automatic or operated by others); or 

(4) Machine tending. 
(c) Semi-skilled work. Semi-skilled 

work is work which needs some skills 
but does not require doing the more 
complex work duties. A job may be 
classified as semi-skilled where coordi-
nation and dexterity are necessary, as 
when hand or feet must be moved 
quickly to do repetitive tasks. Semi- 
skilled jobs may require— 

(1) Alertness and close attention to 
watching machine processes; 

(2) Inspecting, testing, or otherwise 
looking for irregularities; 

(3) Tending or guarding equipment, 
property, materials, or persons against 
loss, damage, or injury; or 

(4) Other types of activities which are 
similarly less complex than skilled 
work but more complex than unskilled 
work. 

(d) Skilled work. Skilled work requires 
qualifications in which a person uses 
judgment to determine the machine 
and manual operations to be performed 
in order to obtain the proper form, 
quality, or quantity of material to be 
produced. Skilled jobs may require— 

(1) Laying out work; 
(2) Estimating quality; 
(3) Determining suitability and need-

ed quantities of materials; 
(4) Making precise measurements; 
(5) Reading blueprints or other speci-

fications; 
(6) Making necessary computations 

or mechanical adjustments to control 
or regulate work; or 

(7) Dealing with people, facts, figures 
or abstract ideas at a high level of 
complexity. 

(e) Skills that can be used in other work 
(transferability)—(1) What the Board 
means by transferable skills. The Board 
considers the claimant to have skills 
that can be used in other jobs, when 
the skilled or semi-skilled work activi-
ties the claimant did in past work can 
be used to meet the requirements of 
skilled or semi-skilled work activities 
of other jobs or kinds of work. This de-
pends largely on the similarity of occu-
pationally significant work activities 
among different jobs. 

(2) How the Board determines skills that 
can be transferred to other jobs. Transfer-
ability is most probable and meaning-
ful among jobs in which— 

(i) The same or a lesser degree of 
skill is required; 

(ii) The same or similar tools and 
machines are used; and 

(iii) The same or similar raw mate-
rials, products, processes, or services 
are involved. 

(3) Degrees of transferability. There are 
degrees of transferability of skills 
ranging from very close similarities to 
remote and incidental similarities 
among jobs. A complete similarity of 
all three factors is not necessary for 
transferability. However, when skills 
are so specialized or have been ac-
quired in such an isolated vocational 
setting (like many jobs in mining, agri-
culture, or fishing) that they are not 
readily usable in other industries, jobs, 
and work settings, they are considered 
not transferable. 

§ 220.134 Medical-vocational guidelines 
in appendix 2 of this part. 

(a) The Dictionary of Occupational 
Titles includes information about jobs 
(classified by their exertional and skill 
requirements) that exist in the na-
tional economy. Appendix 2 of this part 
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provides rules using this data reflect-
ing major functional and vocational 
patterns. 

(b) The Board applies that rules in 
appendix 2 of this part in cases where a 
claimant is not doing substantial gain-
ful activity and is prevented by a se-
vere impairment(s) from doing voca-
tionally relevant past work. 

(c) The rules in appendix 2 of this 
part do not cover all possible vari-
ations of factors. The Board does not 
apply these rules if one of the findings 
of fact about the claimant’s vocational 
factors and residual functional capac-
ity is not the same as the cor-
responding criterion of a rule. In these 
instances, the Board gives full consid-
eration to all relevant facts in accord-
ance with the definitions and discus-
sions under vocational considerations. 
However, if the findings of fact made 
about all factors are the same as the 
rule, the Board uses that rule to decide 
whether that claimant is disabled. 

§ 220.135 Exertional and nonexertional 
limitations. 

(a) General. The claimant’s impair-
ment(s) and related symptoms, such as 
pain, may cause limitations of function 
or restrictions which limit the claim-
ant’s ability to meet certain demands 
of jobs. These limitations may be exer-
tional, nonexertional, or a combination 
of both. Limitations are classified as 
exertional if they affect the claimant’s 
ability to meet the strength demands 
of jobs. The classification of a limita-
tion as exertional is related to the 
United States Department of Labor’s 
classification of jobs by various exer-
tional levels (sedentary, light, medium, 
heavy, and very heavy) in terms of the 
strength demands for sitting, standing, 
walking, lifting, carrying, pushing, and 
pulling. Sections 220.132 and 220.134 of 
this part explain how the Board uses 
the classification of jobs by exertional 
levels (strength demands) which is con-
tained in the Dictionary of Occupa-
tional Titles published by the Depart-
ment of Labor, to determine the exer-
tional requirements of work which ex-
ists in the national economy. Limita-
tions or restrictions which affect the 
claimant’s ability to meet the demands 
of jobs other than the strength de-
mands, that is, demands other than sit-

ting, standing, walking, lifting, car-
rying, pushing or pulling, are consid-
ered nonexertional. Sections 
220.100(b)(5) and 220.180(h) of this part 
explain that if the claimant can no 
longer do the claimant’s past relevant 
work because of a severe medically de-
terminable impairment(s), the Board 
must determine whether the claimant’s 
impairment(s), when considered along 
with the claimant’s age, education, and 
work experience, prevents the claimant 
from doing any other work which ex-
ists in the national economy in order 
to decide whether the claimant is dis-
abled or continues to be disabled. Para-
graphs (b), (c), and (d) of this section 
explain how the Board applies the med-
ical-vocational guidelines in appendix 2 
of this part in making this determina-
tion, depending on whether the limita-
tions or restrictions imposed by the 
claimant’s impairment(s) and related 
symptoms, such as pain, are exertional, 
nonexertional, or a combination of 
both. 

(b) Exertional limitations. When the 
limitations and restrictions imposed by 
the claimant’s impairment(s) and re-
lated symptoms, such as pain, affect 
only the claimant’s ability to meet the 
strength demands of jobs (sitting, 
standing, walking, lifting, carrying, 
pushing, and pulling), the Board con-
siders that the claimant has only exer-
tional limitations. When the claim-
ant’s impairment(s) and related symp-
toms only impose exertional limita-
tions and the claimant’s specific voca-
tional profile is listed in a rule con-
tained in Appendix 2 of this part, the 
Board will directly apply that rule to 
decide whether the claimant is dis-
abled. 

(c) Nonexertional limitations. (1) When 
the limitations and restrictions im-
posed by the claimant’s impairment(s) 
and related symptoms, such as pain, af-
fect only the claimant’s ability to 
meet the demands of jobs other than 
the strength demands, the Board con-
siders that the claimant has only non-
exertional limitations or restrictions. 
Some examples of nonexertional limi-
tations or restrictions include the fol-
lowing: 

(i) Difficulty functioning because the 
claimant is nervous, anxious, or de-
pressed; 
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